## **CUMBRIA COUNTY COUNCIL**

<u>Minutes</u> of a Meeting of the <u>Cabinet</u> held on <u>Thursday, 30</u> <u>January 2020 at 10.00 am at Conference Room A,</u> <u>Cumbria House, Carlisle</u>

#### PRESENT:

Mr SF Young (Leader)
Mrs A Burns
Ms D Earl
Mr KA Little
Mr DE Southward
Mr P Thornton
Mrs C Tibble
Mrs J Willis

#### In Attendance:

Mr C Weber Chair of Carlisle Local Committee
Mr W Wearing Chair of Scrutiny Management Board

#### Officers in attendance:

Chief Executive, Executive Director - Corporate, Customer and Community Services, Interim Executive Director - People, Executive Director - Economy and Infrastructure, Director of Finance (Section 151 Officer), Chief Fire Officer, Director of Public Health, Chief Legal Officer (Monitoring Officer), Leadership Support Officer - Labour Group, Leadership Support Officer - Liberal Democrat Group, Professional Lead - Democratic Services and Communications Manager

## PART 1 ITEMS CONSIDERED IN THE PRESENCE OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESS

## **80 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE**

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs PA Bell and Mrs S Sanderson.

## 81 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST

There were no disclosures of interest made on this occasion.

## 82 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED, that the press and public be excluded during consideration of Appendix 1 of Agenda Item No 17 – Award of Contract – Learning and Skills Training provider by virtue of Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A this report contains exempt information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (including the authority holding that information).

#### 83 MINUTES

**RESOLVED**, that the minutes of the meeting held on 19 December 2019 be agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.

## 84 STATEMENTS BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL AND CABINET MEMBERS

The Leader asked Cabinet to note that this would be the Interim Executive Director – People's last meeting, as he would be leaving the County Council on Friday. Cabinet thanked the Interim Executive Director and wished him well for the future.

The Deputy Leader was delighted to have represented the County Council, along with other members, on 27 January at the National Holocaust Memorial Day. It was a time for everyone to pause to remember the millions of people who had been murdered or whose lives had been changed beyond recognition during the Holocaust, Nazi Persecution and in subsequent genocides in Cambodia, Rwanda, Bosnia and Darfur.

The Deputy Leader reminded everyone that tomorrow at 11pm Britain would be leaving the EU. This would bring both opportunities and challenges, and Cumbria County Council would be challenging the Government to match the EU's aims for Cumbria.

The Cabinet Member for Highways and Transport made an announcement about the Northern franchise, which would be transferred from Arriva to the Department for Transport's Operator of Last Resort with the new company to be called Northern Trains Limited. This would take effect from 1 March 2020. This was in direct response to the poor performance of the Northern franchise and recognised that the franchise was no longer financially sustainable.

The Cabinet Member for Children's Services made an announcement about the recent visit from Ofsted to the Council's Edge of Care facility at Sedbergh Drive which had again been rated as excellent.

## 85 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no petitions, public questions, or statements made on this occasion.

# 86 REFERRAL FROM CARLISLE LOCAL COMMITTEE - RELATING TO THE REMOVAL OF WASTE FROM SKIPS AND THE WEARING OF SEATBELTS BY PUPILS TRAVELLING ON COUNTY COUNCIL PROVIDED HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT

The Chair of Carlisle Local Committee presented a report which detailed two recommendations to Cabinet from Carlisle Local Committee at its meeting on 12 November in relation to Waste Prevention and Road Safety.

The former recommendation related to the committee's wish to lobby for a change in legislation making it lawful to remove items from skips in the interests of fewer items going to landfill. The latter related to the committee's wish to ensure that wearing of seatbelts was included in the procurement process for school transport providers.

Carlisle Local Committee members had raised concerns regarding the prosecution of individuals for the removal of goods from skips both on the highway and at Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRCs).

Carlisle Local Committee members had highlighted that home to school transport was subsidised by the Authority and suggested that the wearing of seatbelts could be made mandatory in future procurement contracts.

## **RESOLVED**, that

- (1) Cabinet is asked to raise the issue of unlawful removal of items from household skips through the Local Government Association and to lobby for changes in legislation;
- (2) Cabinet is asked through the procurement team, to raise the issue of mandatory wearing of seatbelts (where fitted) with all relevant providers as a requirement of the contract

The Chair thanked the Chair of Carlisle Local Committee for the referral. Cabinet's response was detailed in the next item. Minute No 87 refers.

# 87 RESPONSE OF THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO CARLISLE LOCAL COMMITTEE REFERRAL - RELATING TO THE REMOVAL OF WASTE FROM SKIPS AND THE WEARING OF SEATBELTS BY PUPILS TRAVELLING ON COUNTY COUNCIL PROVIDED HOME TO SCHOOL TRANSPORT

The Cabinet Member presented a report from the Executive Director – Economy and Infrastructure which detailed Cabinet's response to the referral from Carlisle Local Committee.

Members of Carlisle Local Committee had raised their concerns regarding the prosecution of individuals for the removal of goods from skips both on the highway and at Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRCs). It was suggested that Cabinet be recommended to raise the prosecution issues with regards to a change in the legislation with the Local Government Association.

At the same meeting Carlisle Local Committee members highlighted that home to school transport was subsidised by the Authority and suggested that the wearing of seatbelts could be made mandatory in future procurement contracts.

The opportunities to enable members of the public to retrieve for re-use items discarded at HWRC's had been reviewed by the Communities and Place Scrutiny Board and had been the subject of a task and finish group and associated action plan. The barriers which currently prevented members of the public retrieving items at County Council HWRC's were primarily related to contractual matters. It was noted that under no circumstances should members of the public remove items from the skips at HWRC's on safety grounds and that any future opportunities for the public to retrieve items from HWRC's would require careful management to ensure public safety.

Officers continued to work with the Council's contractor to seek options to overcome these contractual barriers.

The issues surrounding the retrieval, by members of the public, of discarded items placed in skips privately procured by householders was complex.

In addition there were issues to consider in relation to the health and wellbeing of the public in relation to the contents of any skip. As a consequence it was recommended that Cabinet endorsed the publically available advice that members of the public wishing to retrieve discarded items from skips on the highway should seek permission from the relevant householder or from the company supplying the skip.

In relation to the wearing of seatbelts on home to school transport, the County Council had several clauses regarding seatbelts in its school transport contracts, and these had been standard in the County Council's Terms & Conditions for several years. In addition to this, the mandatory wearing of seatbelts policy made it clear to both parents and children using home to school transport, and this was supported by the bus operators and schools.

## **RESOLVED** that,

- (1) In relation to element 1 it is recommended that Cabinet refer to the progress being made through the Communities and Place Scrutiny Board "Waste and Third Sector Task and Finish" work, which is appended to this report;
- (2) In relation to element 2, it is recommended that Cabinet endorse the existing publically available advice, which recommends that members of the public wishing to retrieve items from skips on the highway seek permission of the householder or skip company.
- (3) Mandatory Wearing of Seatbelts on Home to School Transport: Cabinet note that the wearing of seatbelts on home to school transport is a requirement set out in the current procurement terms and conditions for home to school transport. Cabinet are asked to note the measures already taken by the procurement team to ensure that contract conditions are complied with by transport providers commissioned by the County Council to provide home to school transport.

## 88 SCRUTINY REVIEW – ABSENCE MANAGEMENT

The Chair of Scrutiny Management Board presented a report which invited Cabinet Members to consider the findings and recommendations arising from the Attendance Management Task and Finish Group.

The Task and Finish Group held a one-day session on 14 November 2019 in County Hall, Kendal.

Based on the current absence data, members heard from the Assistant Directors from Customer and Community Services, Integration and Partnerships, Adults and Provider Services about their action plans for managing absence. This included deep dives into the data on absence for their areas of responsibility, including the causes and numbers of absences for 2018/19, demographic factors and the key issues in the relevant service areas.

Members had considered a range of information in advance and during the Task and Finish session, which included corporate and service area specific data and trends, benchmarking information, examples of internal and external good practice, and pieces of national research on absence management.

The Task and Finish Group made 5 recommendations to Cabinet on actions to improve absence management across the Council and reduce absence in service areas with current high levels of absence.

**RESOLVED**, that the report be received and noted.

The Chair thanked the Chair of Scrutiny management Board for the review. Cabinet's response was detailed in the next item. Minute No 89 refers.

## 89 RESPONSE OF THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO SCRUTINY REVIEW – ABSENCE MANAGEMENT

Members considered a report from the Executive Director – Corporate, Customer and Community Services, which asked Cabinet to consider a suggested response to the recommendations submitted to Cabinet by the Scrutiny Management Board Task and Finish Group.

Firstly, the Cabinet Member placed on record her thanks on behalf of Cabinet for the time invested by members and officers that led to the Scrutiny Task and Finish Group Workshop and the resultant recommendations outlined in the report presented by Councillor Wearing today.

The reasons and issues that related to staff absence in a large and complex organisation such as Cumbria County Council were significant - with many factors involved. Scrutiny Members had invested time to thoroughly research these issues, analyse absence data and trends, interview officers and research what other organisations were doing well.

Attendance and wellbeing remained key Council priorities identified in the Council Plan and Workforce Plan – both important commitments to ensure that the Council maximised the capacity available to deliver the best possible services to the community and also to ensure the Council supported the workforce to remain safe, healthy and resilient.

In supporting that the recommendations made by Scrutiny be approved, the Cabinet Member acknowledged that the issue of absence management had been a challenge for the County Council for a number of years.

Whilst significant work had already been implemented through a detailed Corporate Absence Action Plan, performance remained off target and as such these recommendations from Scrutiny Members were welcomed and would aim to contribute to an improved performance.

## **RESOLVED**, that Cabinet

- (1) Notes the report and agrees that all five recommendations made by Scrutiny Members are supported subject to an assessment and prioritisation of resources;
- (2) Request that officers progress the recommendations as part of the wider Corporate Absence Management Action Plan.

## 90 REFERRAL FROM SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD CALL IN - CUMBRIA CARE - RESHAPING OF CARE SERVICES

The Chair of Scrutiny Management Board presented a report which set out the reasons from Scrutiny Management Board to refer the decision relating to the closure of The Abbey Care home in Staveley back to Cabinet.

On Wednesday 18 December 2019, SMB held a meeting to consider the call-in of Cabinet's decision to close The Abbey (Cabinet meeting 14 November 2019, Item 63. Cumbria Care – Reshaping of Care Services).

After full consideration of the cases put by the Call-in Members and the Lead Member for Cabinet, Scrutiny Management Board agreed to refer the decision back to Cabinet for its next meeting scheduled on 30 January 2020.

The Chair of Scrutiny Management Board outlined the reasons for the referral back to Cabinet.

## **RESOLVED**, that the referral be noted.

The Chair thanked Scrutiny Management Board for the referral back. Minute No 91 detailed Cabinet's response to this.

# 91 RESPONSE FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD CALL IN - CUMBRIA CARE - RESHAPING OF CARE SERVICES

Cabinet considered a response to the referral from the Scrutiny Management Board Call in. The report provided a response to the recommendations from Scrutiny Management Board (SMB) following the call in of the Cabinet decision on the 14 November 2019.

The Cabinet Member took Cabinet through the response to the SMB recommendations.

In response to reason 1 the original Cabinet paper clearly stated that discussions with the community including the Parish Council had been ongoing and that if a decision to close The Abbey was taken then the site currently occupied by the home could support development of alternative care provision to meet the community's future aspirations and needs.

In respect of the recommendation 2 from SMB a significant engagement and consultation process had been followed over a long period of time to ensure that everyone had the opportunity to feedback on the proposals put forward. Paragraph 56-59 of the Cabinet report in November described the consultation approach. The engagement and consultation approach described demonstrate that best practice was followed.

In respect of engagement and consultation with South Lakeland Local Committee an Area Planning project was initiated by the Council in August 2018. A timeline setting out the key milestones of that project was attached at Appendix 2 of this report and included discussions and close working with the Elected Division Member, with the Local Committee updated through their working group.

## **RESOLVED**, that

- (1) The decision taken by Cabinet taken on the 14<sup>th</sup> November 2019 to cease residential care provision at The Abbey in Staveley is upheld;
- (2) Cabinet restates its support to continue to work in partnership with the community to develop options for reshaped care services in Staveley.

# 92 DRAFT REVENUE BUDGET 2020/21 AND MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 2020/21 - 2024/25 AND DRAFT CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2020-2023

The Deputy Leader presented a report from the Director of Finance which presented to Cabinet the Budget Proposal for 2020/21.

Cabinet was asked to consider the recommendations in making its Budget Proposal (Revenue and Capital) for Council to consider at its meeting on 13 February 2020.

The Budget Proposal had been prepared against a backdrop of continued uncertainty in public finances, increasing demand for key local services, and a lack of clarity from national government as to the future model for local government finance after 2020/21.

The Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) and the Council Plan demonstrated how the Council would align resources and priorities to deliver for the people of Cumbria.

The expected final year's reduction to the Revenue Support Grant (RSG) was not included in the draft Local Government Finance Settlement with RSG continuing into 2020/21, or its equivalent it was assumed would continue throughout the period of the Medium Term Financial Plan. The Council's Revenue Support Grant in 2011/12 was £148million and in the 2020/21 Draft Settlement was £18.1million, a reduction of £129.9million.

Cumbria County Council had so far saved £272million but based on current assumptions, there was still a further £44million to deliver over the next 3 years. The Medium Term Financial Plan at Appendix A of the report, very clearly set out the financial environment within which the Council had to work and detailed how the £5.6million savings for 2020/21 would be made.

In the face of this sustained uncertainty Cumbria County Council was moving to a five year Medium Term Financial Plan as it was believed that this would bring a level of certainty and stability to the planning. This five year plan starkly illustrated the challenges to be faced in the future and Cumbria County Council would join with all County Councils, of all political parties, in calling for government to push through a number of delayed reforms, including the Fair Funding Review, in order to secure a sustainable future.

It was thought that last year was the final year the Council could raise an Adult Social Care precept but this year the government had assumed that all Councils would again use the 'flexibility' to raise Council Tax by an additional 2% to be used on Adult Social Care.

The Deputy Leader asked Cabinet to note that every 1% increase in Council Tax raised £2.3million so nowhere near enough to keep the Council funded in the future. Cumbria County Council had therefore consulted on a General Council Tax rise of 1.99% and the 2% Adult Social Care Precept. He asked Cabinet to consider carefully the 361 consultation responses received at Appendix B of the report. Although this was a small number of respondents in relation to the population, only one third of respondents supported the proposed increase in Council Tax by 1.99%. The Deputy Leader asked Cabinet to be mindful of this when considering the budget to recommend to Council for Council to consider when it met on 13 February.

Cumbria County Council had a significant, bold and ambitious Capital Programme of almost £286million from 2020 to 2025, with nearly £91million of that earmarked for year one.

## **RESOLVED**, that Cabinet

- (1) Note the response to the Budget consultation set out in Appendix B and the advice of the Chief Executive;
- (2) **RECOMMEND** to Council the general increase of Council Tax by 1.99% for 2020/21 as assumed in the current MTFP;
- (3) **RECOMMEND** to Council the additional precept for Adult Social Care of 2.00% for 2020/21 as assumed in the current MTFP;
- (4) Cabinet **RECOMMEND** the following to Council:
  - a) The draft Net Revenue Budget Requirement for 2020/21 of £408.113m;
  - b) The Council Tax Requirement for 2020/21 of £248.146m which results in the precepts on the Districts as set out in Table 2.

Table 2: Precept (estimates)	£
Allerdale	44,568,665
Barrow	28,373,169
Carlisle	49,202,701
Copeland	29,881,133
Eden	29,965,550
South Lakeland	66,154,980
TOTAL	248,146,198

## (c) The following levels of Council tax for each property band as set out below

Table 3a – Council Tax Levels	2019/20 £	2020/21 £	Increase PA £
Band A (up to £40,000)	923.52	960.37	36.85
Band B (£40,001 to £52,000)	1,077.44	1,120.44	43.00
Band C (£52,001 to £68,000	1,231.36	1,280.49	49.13
Band D (£68,001 to £88,000)	1,385.28	1,440.56	55.28
Band E (£88,0001 to £120,000)	1,693.12	1,760.68	67.56
Band F (£120,001 to £160,000)	2,000.96	2,080.81	79.85
Band G (£160,0001 to £320,000)	2,308.80	2,400.93	92.13
Band H (£320,0001 and over)	2,770.56	2,881.12	110.56

## Representing

Table 3b - Council Tax Levels	2019/20 Total £	2020/21 Core Spending 1.99% Increase £	2020/21 Adult Social Care Precept 2.00% Increase £	2020/221 Total £
Band A (up to £40,000)	923.52	18.38	18.47	960.37
Band B (£40,001 to £52,000)	1077.44	21.45	21.55	1120.44
Band C (£52,001 to £68,000	1231.36	24.51	24.62	1280.49
Band D (£68,001 to £88,000)	1385.28	27.57	27.71	1440.56
Band E (£88,0001 to £120,000)	1693.12	33.69	33.87	176.68
Band F (£120,001 to £160,000)	2000.96	39.83	40.02	2080.81
Band G (£160,0001 to £320,000)	2308.80	45.95	46.18	2400.93
Band H (£320,0001 and over)	2770.56	55.14	55.42	2881.12

- (5) **RECOMMEND** to Council in respect of the Revenue budget:-
  - a) The draft Medium Term Financial Plan 2020-2025 (Appendix A).
  - b) The School's Budget for 2020/21 of £264.253m.
  - c) The use of reserves and levels of forecast reserves contained in the MTFP (Appendix A).
  - d) The fees and charges schedule for 2020/21 as set out in Appendix C.
  - e) The adoption and publication of the statutory Pay Policy Statement 2020/21 set out in Appendix F. This includes setting the minimum hourly rate at the UK Living Wage (as set by the Living Wage Foundation).
- (6) **RECOMMEND** to Council in respect of the capital budget:
  - a) A virement of £0.952m within 2019/20 from Enterprise Schemes to the Co-located Emergency Response Centre Ulverston as detailed in paragraph 117.
  - b) The draft Capital Budget for 2020/21 of £90.894m, set within the rolling programme of £286.379m (2020 2025) as set out in Appendix A.
  - c) The capital strategy as set out in Appendix G.
- (7) **RECOMMEND** to Council the approval of the Treasury Management Strategy 2020/21 as set out in Appendix D, specifically the:
  - a) Treasury Management Strategy (Section 2) (including the borrowing strategy is set out in Section 2.4).
  - b) Annual Investment Strategy Statement (Section 3).
  - c) Prudential Indicators (Section 4).
  - d) Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Policy Statement (Section 5).
- (8) Final Business Rates figures are still to be received and it is proposed that any necessary revisions to the Draft Budget and Medium Term Financial Plan (2020-2025) and Capital Programme (2020-2025) between the Cabinet meeting at which this report is considered and the Council meeting of 13th February 2020 will be delegated to the Director of Finance (Section 151 Officer) in consultation with the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council.

#### 93 AWARD OF MAIN INSURANCE CONTRACT

Cabinet considered a report from the Director of Finance (Section 151 Officer), which informed members that the Council's contract for its main insurance services was due to expire on 30 April 2020, and work had been underway throughout 2019 to retender for these services.

This Cabinet report summarised the procurement process and recommended that the contract for the Council's main insurance services be awarded to Zurich Municipal for the next three years, with a potential two year extension. Zurich Municipal was also the current contracted provider for main insurance services for the Council.

In line with the Contract Procedure Rules, the contract had been competitively tendered through a national framework – the Yorkshire Purchasing Organisation (YPO) Framework. The framework included the five main insurers providing specific insurance services to local authorities, including Zurich Municipal - the Council's current provider for main insurance services.

Bids were received from four suppliers for one or more of the framework lots. Appendix 1 showed a breakdown of the assessment scores for each lot.

## **RESOLVED**, that

- (1) Cabinet agree that all seven lots of the Council's main insurance contract be awarded to Zurich Municipal;
- (2) Cabinet agree that the contract be let for a three year period from 1 May 2020 to 30 April 2023 with a potential two year extension to 30th April 2025.

# 94 AWARD OF CONTRACT - FOR THE PROVISION OF TEMPORARY AGENCY WORKERS AND 1:1 TUITION VIA A VIRTUAL SCHOOL

Cabinet had before it a report from the Executive Director – Corporate, Customer and Community Services, which asked members to award the contract for the provision of Temporary Agency Workers and 1:1 Tuition via a Virtual School, beginning 1 March 2020, for a period of 2 years, with two possible extensions of up to 1 year each (to 29 February 2024).

The current supply of Temporary Agency Workers had been in existence since 28 January 2016 through the national framework, Flexible HR Solutions - HR Services and Solutions (YPO). Randstad Solutions Limited

were currently the Managed Service Provider and managed first and second tier suppliers to ensure the provision of agency workers meet the needs of the Council.

The new contract would commence on 1 March 2020 and end on 28 February 2022. There are two possible extensions of up to 1 year each (to 29 February 2024).

The mini competition ran between 25 November and 6 December 2019, in line with the Council's Contract Procurement Rules. The only bid received was submitted by Randstad Solutions Limited.

**RESOLVED,** that Cabinet award the contract for the provision of Temporary Agency Workers and 1:1 Tuition via a Virtual School to the following provider: Randstad Solutions Limited.

## 95 HEALTH AND CARE SYSTEM WIDE WORKFORCE PLAN

Cabinet considered a report from the Interim Executive Director – People, which asked for approval of the Cumbria Integrated Health and Care Workforce Strategy and Action Plan attached as Appendix 1 of the report.

The Strategy was recommended for endorsement at Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Board on 13 September 2019.

This Strategy and action plan addressed the 2018 CQC review concern around a lack of a Cumbrian system-wide Workforce Strategy for the sector.

To develop a workforce fit for the future Cumbria County Council needed to think innovatively and work differently to transform the way health and care was delivered in Cumbria.

Employers within the Health and Care sector faced the same challenges and pressures and were interdependent, the success of each lies in a collaborative approach to workforce planning and development.

Cabinet noted that Cumbria Local Enterprise Partnership (CLEP), through their Health and Care Employer Panel would work collaboratively with Cumbria County Council.

**RESOLVED,** that Cabinet approve the Cumbria Integrated Health and Care Workforce Strategy attached as Appendix 1 to the report.

## 96 AWARD OF CONTRACT - LEARNING AND SKILLS TRAINING PROVIDERS

Members considered a report from the Interim Executive Director – People, which sought approval to award the contracts for the learning and skills training provider framework, for the period April 2020 to March 2024, with the option of a one-year extension, dependent upon Council need and satisfactory provider performance.

The framework had been procured in line with the Council's procurement regulations and was compliant with the requirement that all public sector tenders above the threshold of £118,113 are published in the Official Journal of the European Union (OJEU).

Significant training provider interest was shown in the Cumbria County Council learning and skills framework, with 82 training providers submitting SQs. 66 providers were shortlisted and invited to tender (ITT), 59 of which submitted ITT's against the framework for eight lots:-

- Lot 1 Leadership, Management and Culture
- Lot 2 Health and Safety Training
- Lot 3 Highways Training
- Lot 4 Fire and Rescue Services Training
- Lot 5 Adults and Children's Services (including Social Work, Children &Young People and Occupational Therapists)
- Lot 6 Cumbria Care Training
- Lot 7 Professional Services
- Lot 8 School Development

**RESOLVED**, that Cabinet award framework contracts to the providers detailed as follows:-

Lot No	<b>Cumbria Providers</b>	National Providers
Lot 1	Brathay	2 Balance
	Compass 360	Amber & Greene
	Cumbria Colleges Group	Ask Europe Ltd
	Develop Change	Changing Minds
	Fox & Associates	Corporate Learning Solutions
	Gen 2	CQM Learning Ltd
	Lakes Training Solutions	Delve
	Ltd	Eliesha
	University of Cumbria	Forensic Focus
		Gatenby Sanderson
		Media Friendly
		Melissa Roberts
		North West Employers

Lot 2	A.B. Fire Safety Ergoway Every Life Matters FMC Training Services SA Associates SOA Safety System People Ltd Woodward Group	Clearwater Risk Management Ltd Complete Training Solutions First Response Training and Consultancy Forensic Focus Kielder Newport West North East Ambulance Services Ouch Training Team Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents
Lot 3	Gen 2 Stobart Rail & Civils System People Ltd	Complete Training Solutions Kielder Newport West
Lot 4	Lyon Equipment University of Cumbria	Bond Solon Forensic Focus The ATACC Group
Lot 5	Cumbria Colleges Group Develop Change Every Life Matters Fox & Associates	Amber & Greene Bond Solon Consult Yo Ltd CQM learning Forensic Focus Play on Words Spectrum
Lot 6	Cumbria Colleges Group Damson Trust FMC Training Services	Bond Solon Consult Yo CQM Learning Disabled Living First Response Training and Consultancy Forensic Focus
Lot 7	Cumbria Colleges Group Develop Change Gen 2 System People Ltd University of Cumbria	Bond Solon Forensic Focus Media Friendly QA Ltd
Lot 8	Carlisle First Aid Every life Matters Gen 2 Jane Yates Education and training Little Chatters	Consult Yo Disabled Living Forensic Focus Limited North West Employers Ouch Training Team Play on Words

## 97 2021/22 SCHOOL ADMISSION ARRANGEMENTS

Cabinet considered a report from the Interim Executive Director – People which set out the proposed admission arrangements for Community and Voluntary Controlled schools, for which the county council was the statutory admission authority. The Local Authority (LA) was required to consult other admission authorities on any changes to the policy, including catchment areas and proposed reductions to published admission numbers (PANs). The LA must also consult the governing bodies of Community and Voluntary Controlled schools where it proposes to increase or retain the existing Published Admission Number (PAN) for 2021-22.

The School Admissions Code 2014 came into force on 19 December 2014 replacing the School Admissions Code 2012. The county council retained the role of admissions authority for Community and Voluntary Controlled schools in the county, and must determine admission arrangements by 28 February 2020 for the 2021-22 academic year.

Where changes are proposed to admission arrangements (or at least every seven years where no changes have been proposed), including reductions in PANs, the county council was required to consult.

The 6 week consultation opened on 22 October 2019 and closed on 2 December 2019. The LA consulted on all aspects of the proposed admission arrangements.

During the consultation on the proposed admission arrangements for 2020-21 that took place between 3 October and 13 November 2018 the LA was asked to consider amending the admission arrangements to include a section on children of UK service personnel.

At the time the request was received, the inclusion of an additional paragraph in the 2020-21 admission arrangements had not been consulted on widely. An additional paragraph had now been added to the proposed admission arrangements for 2021-22.

Cabinet welcomed the inclusion of the additional paragraph to include a section on children of UK service personnel.

It was proposed that the following schools change their PAN from September 2021:

School	Current PAN	Proposed PAN
Ewanrigg Junior School	45	40
Haverigg Primary School	18	25
Jericho School, Whitehaven	52	60

Members noted the comments received from the consultation and also those made by the headteachers from those schools affected by the proposals, none of which were against the proposals.

RESOLVED, that Cabinet approve the proposed admissions policy for Community and Voluntary Controlled schools at Appendix A of the report, including the reduction in the Published Admission Number (PAN) for Ewanrigg Junior School and an increase in PAN at Haverigg Primary Schools and Jericho School, Whitehaven.

## 98 BETTER CARE FUND/IMPROVED BETTER CARE FUND 2020-21

Members had before them a report from the Interim Executive Director – People which sought delegations to be put in place to enable the Better Care Fund application to be submitted to NHS England if Cabinet cycles do not align with the submission date. The report also asked Cabinet to approve the proposals for the Better Care Fund and improved Better Care Fund as set out in Appendix A of the report.

The Better Care Fund was a financial incentive for the integration of health and social care. It required Clinical Commissioning Groups and local authorities in every single Health and Wellbeing Board area to pool budgets and to agree an integrated spending plan for how they would use their Better Care Fund allocation. The improved Better Care Fund required the agreement of the Clinical Commissioning Group and the Council.

Guidance for the 2020/21 BCF had not yet been produced. However the Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement 2020-21 indicated that funding associated with the BCF and iBCF would continue.

Cabinet was asked to agree that if the timescales for submission do not fit with Cabinet's meeting timetable then authority to submit the Cumbria BCF/iBCF plan be delegated to the Executive Director - People after consultation with the Leader, the Deputy Leader and the Cabinet Member for Health and Care Services.

## **RESOLVED**, that Cabinet

- (1) agrees the Spend Proposals for the Better Care Fund (including Winter Pressures Grant) and improved Better Care Fund 2020 to 2021 as set out in Appendix A;
- (2) agrees to delegate to the Executive Director People, in consultation with the Leader, the Deputy Leader and the

Cabinet Member for Health and Care Services, authority to vire between Spend Proposal headings in Appendix A following any reviews of specific areas of the Better Care Fund and improved Better Care Fund. Usual requirements for agreements with relevant CCGs remain unchanged;

(3) agrees to delegate to the Executive Director – People, in consultation with the Leader, the Deputy Leader and the Cabinet Member for Health and Care Services, authority to approve the Better Care Fund (BCF) submission (which will include iBCF and Winter Pressures Grant funding) to NHSE on behalf of Cumbria County Council.

The meeting ended at 11.25 am